
Welcome to the Christmas 2021 edition of Under the 
Microscope. The words to describe the year we have 
been through do not come easily. There are no words 
that really do justice to what has happened to everyone 
during this year, and this is especially so for you, APEX 
Laboratory workers. There is so much that has happened 
in the laboratory sector. What we have in this newsletter is 
a subset of everything that could be reported on, but are 
matters that we want to apprise you of before the holiday 
season. In the New Year we’ll bring you up-to-date with 
other developments. We’ll report then on:

•	 A new much improved collective agreement at 
Northland Pathology which may be ratified by then

•	 Progress with courier drivers in Canterbury getting 
organised to be treated fairly and achieve collective 
agreement coverage

•	 The Preference Case
•	 Developments with pay equity assessments in labs
•	 The countdown to Health New Zealand
•	 Living with Covid.

In the meanwhile, those of you who can, please all take a 

restful and restoring break over the Christmas New Year 
season. And for those of you who will be working through, 
don’t let those employers slam you; if you do need to call 
APEX over the break there will be staff available to help 
you.

APEX has your back, we know what you do to keep New 
Zealand safe, and we are committed to getting that 
message to your employers and the government.

Enjoy the newsletter!
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Holidays Act Underpayments 
Corrected at Medlab Central

How did you come to think your employer was underpaying 
you for Holidays Act entitlements?

I heard about the Holidays Act on the radio and that the 
DHBs were going to be in for a big bill because they were 
going to owe a lot of backpay. My son had been employed 
with NZ Post and he had received notification that he also 
was entitled to backpay, so it piqued my interest that if this 
was going on with big employers then it was likely going on 
with ours which is a private, smaller employer.

We went to APEX and asked what the story was, found out 
the details and looked at some payslips and decided that 
yes, our staff had been underpaid for some time.

You looked at people’s payslips and where did you find 
they were being underpaid?

We asked some people we worked with if they could give 
us some indication as to whether their hourly rate was 
different on leave as opposed to on their basic pay. Once 
we saw that was the case we went back to APEX and asked 
where do we go from here? Our advocate made contact 

APEX delegate Shelley Knyn works in the microbiology department at Medlab
Central. She recently helped her colleagues get tens of thousands of Holidays
Act underpayments paid out.

Medical Laboratory Workers Newsletter December 2021



with the employer and said this is what is happening. 
In response the employer said in their view they were 
paying us correctly. They did not believe they had been 
underpaying us.  Then it was up to us to prove otherwise 
so we went to our members and poured through some old 
payslips to get the proof they were not paying it correctly.

What underpayments did you find?

Sick leave and bereavement leave on non-regular shifts, 
mainly evening and weekend shifts. Some people had 
been paid correctly but others had not. It was quite 
random. There were people constantly rostered weekends 
who were most affected, and they had been underpaid for 
years. 

Once you found the evidence what happened?

At that point APEX took the evidence to the employer 
as proof people were not being paid correctly. Then the 
employer agreed to do an audit of all staff. The audit took a 
couple of months and then suddenly we started receiving 
the backpayments and a pay slip to notify members of 
what the money was for.

Non-union members also received a payment, so we put 
out a letter to all staff to tell them this had been initiated by 
APEX, so they understood why it happened.

The back pay was a range from $11 for me up to over 
$1000 for some staff. 

Congratulations and well done

It was a good outcome. No one advertises this issue, but 
we heard it word of mouth and we just got on to it. We 
feel it was a good result because it would not have been 
offered to us if we hadn’t been proactive in investigating 
our entitlements.

Shift Leave – 
Southern 
Community 
Laboratories 
(SCL)
The issue of trying to modernise the Shift Leave clause in 
the SCL collective agreement has been a feature of every 
negotiation for nearly a decade.  Over that time there 
have been surveys, working groups, tweaks to limits and 
qualifying criteria, but a wholesale reform has always 
been elusive.  Finally then at the bargaining last year we 
succeeded in developing a new approach and to trialling it 
during the current three-year MECA.

It is worth recapping why we were trying to reform 
the clause, and what we hoped to achieve.  SCL is an 
interesting organisation to be trying to achieve a one-size 
fits all clause.  It ranges from running full hospital and 
community combined labs to small rural labs with fewer 
than 15 employees. It also has almost any possible shift 
arrangement that can be thought of. Generally those 
rosters comply with the safe roster guidelines, but, just 
like the DHBs, not always; which of course keeps the lab 
team in the office busy assisting to ensure safe hours. So, 
amongst that range of labs and rosters there are patterns 
of hours that qualify for shift leave, and those that don’t.

The working party that worked on a solution adopted the 
view that shift leave should be available for staff working 
genuinely fatiguing rosters, and that it should then be 
available in a timely way to help mitigate that fatigue. 
We were also keen to achieve a much simpler system. 

“No one advertises this issue, 
but we heard it word of mouth 
and we just got on to it. We feel 
it was a good result because it 
would not have been offered to 
us if we hadn’t been proactive in 
investigating our entitlements.”
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For some time now, APEX has been circulating with 
relevant stakeholders the notion of a centralised service 
for the purpose of sharing and exchanging the valuable 
information which the laboratory holds. As you will all 
know, laboratory testing plays a critical role in the decision-
making process of clinicians, with information that supports 
and expedites diagnosis and treatment. Laboratory tests 
underpin a wide range of proactive mechanisms to aid 
disease identification and patterns, surveillance and early 
intervention. Screening for risk factors, determination of 
disease severity, recovery likelihood, therapeutic selection, 
surveillance, monitoring and investigation of adverse 
outcomes are all aided by the intelligence provided through 
our laboratory service.

Such information is key as we move towards a single 
employer in the public sector thats purpose is to protect, 
promote, and improve the health of all New Zealanders. 
However, the laboratory sector has suffered from being 
viewed as a commodity, to be bought and sold for “the right 
price” with little if any consideration given to the potential 
for return on investment or the need to sustain multitude, 
often small but essential, capable workforces. As a result 
of this, over half of the countries hospital laboratory 
services and all community services, are contracted out to 
private companies, with the rest remaining “in-house” but 
separated due to internal fiefdoms. 

As a result of this, there is little information sharing 
opportunities and the possibility to harness this valuable 
information or learn from each other is absent. This 
allows areas of excellence to continue to evolve and grow, 
however this evolution needs to be shared throughout the 
laboratory tree in order to gain the maximum benefits. For 
instance, workforce development and sustainability would 
benefit from wider experiences across different areas 
of excellence, providing flexibility and greater capacity.  
Data sharing would likewise benefit from more cohesion 
combined with national seeding from foci of excellence.

Whilst our current model has not stopped us continuing to 
deliver what is required of us, we do believe it has inhibited 
development of the gains that could have been made.  We 
have therefore proposed to all stakeholders the concept of 
Co-Lab which is not one structure, but a grid of of parts with 
a single common goal: to strengthen current relationships, 
capitalises on our differences and provide a platform from 
which we can capitalise on our shared resources, human, 
data and logistical.

This concept is currently being discussed at the Laboratory 
Round Table and with the Ministry of Health and is from our 
perspective, the future of a sustainable medical laboratory 
service in New Zealand. 

Amongst the problems we had was that some clearly 
fatiguing shifts were missing out (e.g. 0400 to 1200 worked 
as a continuous pattern) whilst some less fatiguing shifts 
qualified for leave despite being far less onerous (e.g. two 
weeks on 1500 to 2200 plus one week on 1600 to 2300 
repeating)

The variation below is what is being trialled for two years. 
Over that time the shift leave that members received in the 
last year prior to the trial is recorded and grand-parented 
so that in each year of the trial members will receive the 
higher leave amount of what they qualify for.

Agreement to Trial New Shift Leave Calculation

The Working Party on Shift Leave has developed the 
following proposal to trial between 1 July 2021 and 30 
June 2023.

Guidelines of the trial:

•	 Grandparent the current number of shift leave days 
credited to individuals as per the provisions of the 
current collective agreement calculated and accredited 
as at the designated Business Unit anniversary date 
prior to 30 June 2020, for the life of the 2020—2023 
collective. 

•	 Apply new criteria (as below) from 1 July 2021 for the 
remainder of the lifecycle of the collective agreement.

•	 The individual will get the greater of the two amounts, 
as long as a similar work pattern is maintained for 
this period.  Should an individual’s shift pattern vary 
markedly, there will be a review in consultation with the 
BU and APEX on a case-by-case basis. This to be done 
at the end of the first year, being 30 June 2022. 

New Criteria for trial:

“Shift Work” that meets any of the following criteria qualifies 
for additional leave on the basis of one day’s leave per 24 
qualifying shifts to a maximum of five days per annum.

Any shift work:
•	 That involves a change to start times of more than 

seven hours within the space of a week and/or

•	 Includes work of four or more hours between the hours 
of midnight and 0800.

Review:

The parties will review the trial in June 2022.
 

KiwiLab
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Below is correspondence with Health Minister Andrew Little in on the matter of graduating med-lab scientists and the 
importance of the workforce pipeline for the future. It is promising that this is a matter that is in his mind, and will feature 
in the workplan of Health New Zealand.
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Whanganui 
Lab Workers 
Poisoned
We were happy to welcome laboratory workers at 
Whanganui Hospital into APEX this year. But unfortunately, it 
came after they learnt the hard way how bad things can get 
without proper union representation and protection - most 
of them had occupational exposure to a neuro-toxin while 
working in their laboratory. Then their employer covered it 
up.

In April 2021 Whanganui lab suffered two separate xylene 
exposure events which resulted in 10 staff becoming 
unwell. The event happened after a staff member 
accidentally placed a xylene container in the freezer. Some 
of the staff required medical attention, but the employer 
did not carry out a genuine investigation and did not alert 
Worksafe, as they were required to do by the law.

Once we became involved and it was clear the employer 
was not going to act properly, we informed the local 
newspaper and Worksafe, who are now carrying out a 
workplace assessment. As a reminder:

•	 Make sure your department has a trained H&S 
representative;

•	 Ensure there is training on hazardous substances and 
proper labelling and storage of chemicals;

•	 If you have concerns about health and safety issues – 
raise them before they are too late.
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9-Hour Breaks
As we close in on our second year living with Covid-19, 
laboratory workers throughout the country are tired, and 
under pressure with each community outbreak and new 
variant sending testing rates skyrocketing and expected 
testing times seem to be getting shorter and shorter. As 
a result of this, it is unsurprising that one of the most 
common issues in the laboratory this year has been a lack 
of a 9-hour break between periods of duty. 

As per the majority of APEX’s Laboratory agreements, 
a minimum break of 9 hours must be provided between 
periods of normal rostered work, overtime after a normal 
shift and full shifts of overtime or call-back duty. If a break 
of at least 9 hours is not provided, then the duty is treated 
as if continuous and you are paid until a break of at least 
9 hours is provided taking into consideration the relevant 
overtime/penal rates. 

Rightfully so, this clause is very broad to ensure laboratory 
workers are provided with the rest and recuperation 
needed as a result of providing a 24/7 service. However, 
with the workload increases we have been facing, the most 
common example we are seeing of insufficient breaks are 
late night overtime or early morning call-backs followed 
by your normal rostered shift, or employees working an 
additional shift for a sick colleague. With Covid becoming 
endemic in New Zealand and the extra workload this will 
bring, we have to be mindful of the health & safety concerns 
that come as a result of over-working and to know your 
own limits before volunteering for an additional shift or 
doing extra overtime. 

Whilst it is inevitable that colleagues will call in sick or 
workloads surge, on the odd occasion where you do not 
receive a 9-hour break between shifts, remember to claim 
payment if you do not receive a 9-hour break. Whilst we 
do not condone working unsafely for money, payment 
for the shift as continuous acts as a penalty payment of 
sorts and is a costly deterrent for your employers. This will 
then hopefully incentivise change in the lab to ensure our 
workers receive appropriate rest & recuperation time. 

APEX is currently leading a working group on laboratory 
fatigue with the DHBs and NZBS and have released a survey 
to our members in those areas to see how wide stretched 
this issue is. We will be meeting with the employers in 
late January to collate this data and discuss potential 
remedies, which could include rewriting rosters, allocating 
additional staff or extending the minimum 9-hour break to 
12-hours. 

Like APEX on Facebook: 

www.facebook.com/
APEXUNION

http://www.facebook.com/APEXUNION
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